College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

September 24, 2001

Revised

Present:  Leslie Schiff, Janet Schottel, Jenny Pennaz, Erin Lemke, Kathy Burleson, Jane Phillips, John Anderson, Stu Goldstein, Tom Soulen, Anne Pusey,  Rogene Schnell (guest), Kathy Ball, recording

The meeting began with introductions.

Election of chair.  The group decided to defer this until the next meeting.

 New Business

a.  Proposal for sophomore level CBS Honors course.  Rogene Schnell, Associate Director of the CBS Honors Program, was present to discuss the proposal.  Currently CBS’s offering for honors has involved only Biol 3960H which is an honors seminar that students register for as seniors.  Now that we have freshman admission, faculty determined that we need to get honors students on board much earlier.  Incoming students now have the opportunity to take Freshman Seminars and after this proposal is approved, students will be able to register for a sophomore level honors colloquium.  

Two avenues are available for entry into the Honors Program:  lower division and upper division.  To complete the lower division  program, students must complete a freshman seminar,  the sophomore colloquium, two honors classes of their choice and maintain a minimum grade point average of 3.5.   Admission to the upper division program does not require participation in the lower division program.   For upper division program entry, students must have completed 60 graded college-level credits with a minimum GPA of 3.5.   Even if students have completed the lower division program, they must re-apply for the upper division program.

Janet Schottel wondered if other honors students, (other than CBS) could register for the sophomore course.  Rogene replied CLA honors biology majors could register if there was space and they had the instructor’s approval.  Members wondered how many students were expected in the program.  Rogene replied that time will tell, but currently they are planning for 65 students.   Janet wondered if these increased numbers won’t be a problem since there is a university-imposed upper limit to the number of students who graduate with honors.  John Anderson stated that he thinks we are already over the limit.  Rogene stated that she doubts that has happened but she will look into the archives and see what the numbers are.

Janet inquired about the course format.  Three guest speakers will be invited to make presentations in specific areas, and the students will provide the discussions for the remainder of the term.  The proposal indicated that the credit option would be for 1 or 2 credits.  Members wondered if that was realistic given the university guidelines for credit assignment (3 hours per week per credit for the term).  Two credits would result in a commitment of 6 hours of effort for an average grade.  Jane Phillips wondered if perhaps there isn’t an Independent Study option for the additional credit already on the books.  If so, then we wouldn’t need to worry about an additional credit.  Anne Pusey asked whether the research requirement  would fit in with EEB experiences which are more field oriented than most of the other majors.  Rogene replied that they expect a real mix of students from all CBS majors.  It is expected that there will be two sections with a maximum of 30 students in each.  Students will typically work in groups of three in class. 

Members wondered how the course would be graded.  Rogene replied approximately 45% weight will be given to the term paper, and 55% to group activities, quizzes and participation.  Members made specific suggestions for wording changes in various areas of the proposal.  These included the following:


Under course description, the second sentence should read “.......students may elect to conduct an independent activity as an extension......”


Under student workload, at the end of the first sentence the phrase “for an average grade” be added.


Under conceptual outline, bullet one should read “Key topics including current research in biology....”


Under grading, delete the word, “contract”, since this will be a discretionary option for instructors. 

 Rogene will incorporate our suggestions into the her revised proposal which we will vote on at our next meeting.

Other new business.

Minor course change for Plants and Society.  Tom Soulen reported that Ris Charvat would like to make e a minor  change for this course due to the reduction in enrollment by about half since it became a writing intensive course.  There seems to be an abundance of writing intensive courses currently, so the change should not leave students without options.  Tom will ask Ris to provide a formal request for this change and we will consider it at a future meeting.

Changing the course options for the Biochemistry major.  Janet Schottel distributed a sheet outlining the current and proposed courses which meet the general and organismal biology requirements and the biology core requirements.  This change involves removing the 2xxx level course options from the Biology Core list and inserting them in the General & Organismal list so that the course requirements for the biochemistry degree will be more consistent with those for other majors in CBS.  These changes have already been made on the website.

Old business

a.  Proposal for BS and BA versions of new undergraduate major “Biology, Society and Environment” .  Members decided to table this item until John Beatty is available to discuss budgetary and other implications of the major.

b.  Report from the Advanced Placement (AP) Biology subcommittee.  Jane Phillips supplied a report from this group after our last meeting of spring semester.  In it she outlined the policy of granting credit to students who had scored “3” or higher (out of 5) on the exam.  The committee looked at the exam scores and grade distributions from Biology 1009 and the further Biology course progress of those students achieving a score of 3.  It appears that students with scores of three or higher go on to do well in their upper division biology classes.  Kathryn Hanna had sent a note to the Council on Liberal Education concerning whether students completing AP Biology should receive lab credit without actually completing a lab experience.  This is a fairness issue.  Stu Goldstein stated that it is his impression that students may receive credit for graduation for both AP and Biol 1009 versions.  We will ask Kathie Peterson if this is a common practice and discuss it further at a future meeting.  

c.  Chemistry’s practice of scheduling major exams outside of class time.  Kathy Ball reported that 7 of the 17 students in her freshman seminar will miss most of the two hour class on three separate class days due to these scheduled general chemistry exams.  Jane stated that some CBS courses have actually rearranged lab time to circumvent this situation.  It appears that the late afternoon time slot on Wednesdays is the most problematic.  Tom Soulen stated that he brought this issue to SCEP last year, but the committee was reluctant to deal with it.  It certainly raises a fairness issue among units.   What is to prevent anyone from scheduling events outside of class time to conserve lecture time?  Tom stated that he will locate his memo to SCEP and provide us with copies.  Janet Schottel, who is also a CBS Senator, promised to write a letter to the University Senate (which we will review) after she gets further documentation of the problem.  Jane offered to supply her with information based on the last three years that Chemistry has been using this practice.

The meeting adjourned at 5:30 p.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball.
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